Sunshine is the Best Disinfectant

Once again, Pennsylvania has made national headlines as a pioneer in the public reporting of information related to medical quality. Now with the release of PHC4's report on hospital-acquired infections (HAI) in Pennsylvania¹, the state has focused a very bright light on a critical health care issue with national policy implications. Indeed, Pennsylvania is the first state in the nation to release a publicly funded, statewide, hospital-specific report on the incidence of HAI. As the longtime chairperson of the Technical Advisory Group for PHC4, one of us (DN) has had the privilege of participating directly in this process.

On the heels of the PHC4 report, the *American Journal of Medical Quality (AJMQ)* published a series of three studies in a special supplement regarding HAI.² These studies were highlighted in a press conference held this past fall at the National Press Club in Washington, DC. The three studies, which garnered national press from *USA Today*³ to a cover story in *Modern Healthcare*⁴, all noted that HAI could be prevented by changing processes of care in the hospital setting. Flawed hospital processes caused infection, not the severity of the patient's illness, according to the studies, contradicting long-held beliefs that the opposite was true.

In this editorial, we will review both the PHC4 report and aspects of the subsequent *AJMQ* studies. We will note how this body of work, coupled with other activities around the nation, has led to a serious re-evaluation of the cause of HAI. Finally, we will describe the reactions of three stakeholder groups, consumers, purchasers, and providers, to these reports.

In 2005, Pennsylvania hospitals reported a total of 19,154 cases of hospital-acquired infections leading to a rate of 12.2 per 1,000 cases. The average length-of-stay (LOS) for this group was 20.6 days with an average charge of \$185,260 per case. For patients without hospital-acquired infections, the average LOS was only 4.5 days with an average charge of \$31,389 per case. The mortality rate for patients with a HAI was 12.9 percent compared to a mortality rate of 2.3 percent in patients without hospital-acquired infections. PHC4 recommends that the HAI Report "should be used to measure individual hospital performance over time, rather than to compare hospitals to each other." The report is not intended to help patients choose the "safest hospital" rather, it is hoped that public reporting on infection rates will stimulate hospitals to assess infection control measures and implement changes to improve performance.¹

Two of the three studies published in the *AJMQ Supplement* examined data previously submitted to PHC4. The first study by Hollenbeak and colleagues⁵ found that despite a statistically significant association between patient-specific factors and the patient's risk of surgical wound infection, the risk was largely determined by the process and practice of care. The second study by Peng and his team⁶ showed infection-related increases in mortality, LOS, and charges that could not be explained by patient-specific factors. The third study by Shannon⁷ examined data on hospital revenues and expenses in 54 patients with central line associated bloodstream infections (CLAB). The average hospital cost for a patient with CLAB was \$91,733, the average reimbursement \$65,894 resulting in a loss of \$26,839 per case. Additionally, Shannon found that process defects, rather than age and severity of illness at the time of admission, were critical risk factors for HAI.

Of course, both publications have certain limitations. For example, the PHC4 report include disparities in data-reporting by the hospitals, potential under-reporting, and the issue of risk adjustment of the data. The *AJMQ Supplement* studies were hampered by sample size and the fact that the economic analysis was only performed on one type of HAI. Yet, despite these limitations, the results of both the PHC4 study and *AJMQ Supplement* are a one-two, knock-out punch to previously held beliefs regarding HAI. Specifically, HAI is not an inevitable byproduct of the care of severely ill patients being admitted to the hospital, but rather the result of flawed processes within the delivery system and such infections have a negative impact on the hospitals' bottom line, because payment increases are insufficient to cover the increased marginal costs associated with HAI.²

As for the stakeholders, from the consumers' perspective, the report revealed that HAI is a relatively common occurrence and this may help the public understand the scope of the problem and their role in its prevention. Patient advocacy groups applauded the added transparency provided by the public reporting of HAI.⁸ While research⁹ has questioned the lay public's ability to fully understand and appreciate such data, many advocacy groups, professional organizations and governmental agencies have developed educational programs encouraging patients to ask the kinds of questions that might prevent adverse occurrences. For example, the Joint Commission has launched a "Speak Up" safety initiative advising patients on how to prevent errors in care, and prevention of HAI is a major focus of their accreditation surveys. Accumulating evidence examining consumer attitudes about HAI and hand hygiene concluded that not only are consumers ready to be empowered with information to ensure a positive outcome, but that they will also utilize infection data in selecting a health care provider. A study released by Blue

Cross Blue Shield¹² demonstrated that out of 1,600 consumers surveyed, 77 percent ranked quality over cost when selecting a hospital or clinic. Other surveys confirm the public has become increasingly aware of health care quality measures and that the number of individuals saying they have used this information in making decisions is increasing.¹³ Finally, public reporting of quality data itself has been shown to change provider behavior in ways that may benefit the consumers.^{8, 14, 15}

From the purchasers' perspective, the report was viewed as a valuable tool in the efforts to improve health care quality. A reduction of HAI is a key plank in Governor Edward Rendell's proposed "Prescription for Pennsylvania". Health care purchasers, increasingly sensitized to the problem, may be tempted to include HAI rates in their performance-related fee schedules. Many proposed pay-for-performance (P4P) systems acknowledge the dilemma of HAI and contain provisions to refuse payment for any medical misadventures, including HAI.

From the providers' perspective, the PHC4 report exposes a difficult challenge. Ideally it will become a catalyst for positive cultural change within the health care system, but research confirms that behavior change is complex and that successful measures often rely on more than a single intervention. Removal of barriers to change, implementation of incentives, and improved multidisciplinary communication should aid in the process.¹⁷ In our view, the report provides compelling evidence for the need to standardize the approach to decreasing HAI. Therefore, we urge hospital executives to examine their institutions' baseline infection rate and prioritize opportunities needed for improvement. For example, promotion of hand hygiene, education of staff, standardization of procedures and selective use of antibiotics carry a great cost savings

potential. As future Medicare reimbursement may be tied in part to infection rates, a commitment to a culture of safety could significantly impact the bottom-line of all hospitals.

We encourage all the stakeholders to review the data in the PHC4 report and the *AJMQ Supplement*, and we challenge other states to follow Pennsylvania's lead of tracking and reporting hospital-acquired infections. At the *AJMQ* press conference in Washington, DC PHC4's Executive Director, Marc P. Volovka noted, "There are still clouds on the horizon, but in Pennsylvania the sun is shining." Indeed, we know that "sunshine" is the best disinfectant.

As always, you can reach me at <u>David.Nash@jefferson.edu</u>.

Bettina Berman, RN, BS Project Director Department of Health Policy

David Nash, MD, MBA Editor

References

- The Pennsylvania Cost Containment Council. Hospital-acquired Infections in Pennsylvania. November 2006. Available at: http://www.phc4.org/reports/hai/05/docs/hai2005report.pdf. Accessed December 5, 2006.
- 2. Nash DB. Hospital-acquired Infections: Raising the Anchoring Heuristic. *Am J Med Qual*. 2006;21(6):5S-6S.
- 3. Appleby J. Hospital-acquired Infections Take Toll on Bottom Lines. *USA Today*. November 21, 2006.
- 4. Conn J, DoBias M. Hospitals' dirty secret. New reports on hospital patient safety and infections reveal pattern of deadly and expensive, yet preventable, medical errors. *Mod Healthc*. 2006;36(47):6-7, 1.

- 5. Hollenbeak CS, Lave JR. Factors Associated with Risk of Surgical Wound Infections. *Am J Med Qual.* 2006;21(6):29S-34S.
- 6. Peng MM, Kurtz S. Adverse Outcomes from Hospital-acquired Infection in Pennsylvania Cannot be Attributed to Increased Risk on Admission. *Am J Med Qual*. 2006;21(6):17S-28S.
- 7. Shannon RP, Patel B. Economics of Central Line-associated Bloodstream Infections. *Am J Med Qual.* 2006;21(6):7S-16S.
- 8. Guadagnino C. Appraising PHC4's Infection Report. Physician's News Digest, January 2007. Available at: http://www.physiciansnews.com/cover/107pa.html. Accessed December 5, 2006.
- 9. Werner R, Asch DA. The Unintended Consequences of Publicly Reporting Quality Information. *JAMA*. 2006;293(10):1239-1244.
- Joint Commission on Accreditation of Healthcare Organizations. Speak Up Initiative.
 Available at: www.jointcommission.org/Patientsafety/Speak Up. Accessed December 5, 2006.
- 11. McGuckin M, Waterman R. Consumer Attitudes about Health Care-Acquired Infections and Hand Hygiene. *Am J Med Qual.* 2006;21(5):342-346.
- 12. Teitelbaum M. Report: Consumers Craving Quality Information as They Make Health Decisions. The Commonwealth Fund. Available at: www.cmwf.org/healthpolicyweek. Accessed December 5, 2006.
- 13. Kaiser Family Foundation/ Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. 2006 Update on Consumers' View of Patient Safety and Quality Information. September 2006. Available at: http://www.kff.org/kaiserpolls/upload/7559.pdf. Accessed December 5, 2006.
- 14. Steinbrook R. Public Report Cards Cardiac Surgery and beyond, *New Engl J Med*. 2006;355(18):1847-1849.
- 15. Hibbard J, Stockard J. Hospital Performance Reports: Impact on Quality, Market Share, and Reputation. *Health Aff (Millwood)*. 2005;24(4):1150-1160.
- 16. Rendell EG. Prescription for Pennsylvania, Office of the Governor, Commonwealth of Pennsylvania. January 17, 2007.
- 17. Bain KT. Barriers and Strategies to Influencing Physician Behavior. *Am J Med Qual*. 2007;(22)5:5-7.